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  From The Town Clerk 

 
Hope you love the gorgeous weather we are having. 

We will be open on Saturday, June 25th from 9:00 until Noon. We will be closed Monday July 4th. The State and 
local elections will be held June 14th at the Community Center at 2 Main Street in Mount Vernon. The polls will be 
open from 8:00 a.m. until 8:00 p.m. There have not been any candidates running for the RSU #38 Board or the 
local School Advisory Board. If you want one of these positions, please run as a write-in candidate. Make sure a 
few people know you want the position and tell them to mark the oval next to the space where they can write your 
name in. The open floor budget meeting will be held on June 18, 2016. This will take place at the Mount Vernon 
Elementary School.  The meeting begins at 9:00 a.m. Hope to see you all there. 

Stay happy and healthy this summer and keep smiling!! 

Rachel & Amanda 

Selectmenôs Desk 

 

We have completed the budget season and are now getting ready to present the proposed budget on June 18, 
2016 for your consideration at the Town Meeting. We hope you can be there at the Elementary School for the 
Town Meeting it is a very important meeting for all to attend. For those who have not attended it is your chance to 
vote on the spending portion of the Town for the next year with warrant articles on the operation of the town for 
the ensuing year. The drainage project will be starting on the north side of Main Street June 1st. Please drive care-
fully and plan accordingly for extra time in traveling. Memorial Day is upon us please take a few minutes to attend 
the Parade and Memorial Services to honor those who gave all so that we may enjoy the peace to live our lives. 
There are three very important items that are going on that citizens should be aware of (1) The fundraising efforts 
by the library to build the expansion for all to enjoy contact George Smith through the library for more infor-
mation; (2) The ñold Maine Chance FarmòðThis is a project for wounded vets through the Travis Mills Foundation 
contact Sandy Wright for more information; and (3) The Annual ñloon walkò to raise funds for the preservation of 
our wonderful water resources. The contact for this would also be Sandy Wright for more information. 

If you have other issues you would like to address contact any member of the selectboard to be put on the agenda 
for the meeting or just come and observe your selectboard at work during our meetings which are all posted in 
town as well as on the website.  

We welcome your input and volunteerism to help Mount Vernon be a better place for all to enjoy.  

 

Clyde Dyar, 
- 
On behalf of the Mount Vernon Board of Selectmen 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Town of Mount Vernon Select Board Meeting  
Synopsis of Minutes -  April 18, 2016 

7:01pm Citizen Concerns. Gregory Corbin and 
Vanessa McPeak are here to talk about an ongoing 
code enforcement issue with their neighborôs prop-
erty on the Dunnôs Corner Rd 

7:10pm Town Budget Status Update. Next meeting 
is Monday, April 25th at 6:30pm. The Budget Com-
mittee will be crunching numbers at this meeting. 

7:15pm PSAP Agreement. Somerset County. This 
contract covers a two year period, effective July 1, 
2016 to June 30, 2018.  The cost will rise from 
$2.10 per capita to $2.20 per capita in the second 
year of the contract. Dyar motions the Chair sign 
the PSAP with Somerset County on behalf of the 
Board. Gilman seconds. Vote 3-0 in favor. 
 
User Agreement for Accessible Voting System. 

The Select Board review a User agreement for 2016
-2019 governing the, AVS (Accessible Voting Sys-
tem). The Town needs to keep insurance on the 
machine and provide proof of coverage. Dyar mo-
tions Crockett sign the agreement on behalf of the 
Select Board. Gilman seconds. Vote 3-0 in favor. 
7:25pm  
 
Other Business.   
- There are about 45 people that still need to pay 
their dog registration. The Animal Control Officer 
will be going to collect from citizens who have not 
yet registered their dogs.  

 - Town Hall Updates. Dyar suggests 
getting two more quotes so the Board can move 
forward and get the insulation done this year in the 
town office. Crockett obtained one quote and the 
Board will get two more.  

 - Crockett will look into getting roofing 
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On Saturday, May 14, members of Mill Stream Grange in Vienna helped Gordon Webber (pictured on right) in 
placing American flags on the graves of U.S. veterans in the Franklin Cemetery on Tower Road. Over 70 flags 
were placed, some dating back to the Civil War. This is the second year that the Grange has helped with the flags 
as one of their community service projects. 

 quotes for the Community Center roof. 
 - Dyar asked Dunn about moving the rocks 
that are near parking lot at Community Center a 
few feet back to add more room for parking. Dyar 
also suggests parking near the proposed new boat 
ramp. Gilman suggests lining the parking lot as 
well. 
 
Town of Mount Vernon Select Board Meeting  

Synopsis of Minutes -  May 2, 2016 

 
7:01pm Beer tasting permit ï Silo. There is a re-
quest from the Silo for a beer tasting permit. Dyar 
motions to accept and have Chair sign on behalf of 
the Board. Gilman seconds. Vote 3-0 in favor. 

7:05pm Citizen Concerns. There is a property dis-
pute on Dunnôs Corner Rd. CEO, Marble found 
measurements match permit. The position of the 
Town remains the same at this time- to wait for 
settlement of civil suit before further consideration 
of any action. 

7:15pm Town Report and Warrant Work. Gilman 
suggests a final work session on May 9 to finalize. 

7:30pm Town Hall Telecom Agreement. Proposal 
came in at a lower cost than expected. The plan is 
for five phones. The fax is unable to be moved be-

cause of digital service- keep as analog through 
Time Warner. Dyar motions to accept as written 
and authorize the Chair to sign on behalf of the 
Board. Gilman seconds. Vote 3-0 in favor. Network 
connection is needed in some spaces and Crockett 
volunteers his time to set it up. 

7:40pm Other Business. 
 -Rocks near the Beach have been 
moved. Lee, Gerhardt and Clyde completed this last 
week. 
 -Boat Launch Update- Tom Linscott, of 
Parks & Recreation/Boat Launches will be meeting 
with Dyar next week to review the area and discuss 
options. Dyar proposes as part of project to allow 
room for trailer parking. 
 - MMA- Road treatment coverage- $13.50/
mile of plowed road. Decision by Board to decline 
for this year. 
 -Letter from Meline Douglas of Cocoa Lane 
of Minnehonk Lake Rd. sharing intent to develop a 
nature retreat named The Quiet Forest. Doug-
las states in letter that a site plan review application 
will be submitted to the Planning board. 

To view entire meeting minutes contact the Select 
Board Assistant at ajcouture2@gmail.com  

or call 458-6389  

 

mailto:ajcouture2@gmail.com
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Bites, Big and Small 
contributed by Dan Onion, MD 
Mt. Vernon Health Officer 
  dkonion@gmail.com 

   293-2076 

Spring is here, when bugs, dogs and people are out and interact more. So letôs talk about how to avoid and/or 
handle the plague of dog, tick, and mosquito bites. 

Dogs 

The two most common victims of dog bites are little children and runners, kids because they donôt have dog manners and put 
their hands on places dogs donôt like, and runners because as they run by houses, in a dogôs view, they are invading the dogôs 
territory.  

There are two sets of issues with a dog bite. First, could the dog have rabies? Unlikely but possible. If the dogôs owner can as-
sure you that the dog has had a rabies vaccination recently, then there is little concern about this rare disease. But if it is a 
stray dog and canôt be captured (could it be a coyote?) to quarantine for a couple weeks, or if the dog and/or the owner are 
not around, then the victim may need the 8-shot rabies vaccine series. Shots are paid for by the state Center for Disease Con-
trol, though you may have to pay for a clinic to administer the shot. And by the way, bats in Maine, can carry rabies and trans-
mit it in saliva wiped to your mouth or eyes, without a bite. 

The second problem is treatment of the bite wound. Most animals, like humans, carry germs in their mouths that can cause 
bad wound infections. So a short course of antibiotics needs to be given at the time of initial treatment to decrease this likeli-
hood. And bite wounds often require some tricky stitching to prevent too much scarring, if a chunk of tissue is bitten out. At 
the same time, neat, tight wound closure can lead to a higher chance of infection; so often some open areas are left. In short, 
get thee to a doctor for repair and antibiotics.  

Ticks 

Iôve written about deer ticks before, but their increasing prevalence after this mild winter, and the Lyme disease germ they 
carry (as well as other rarer, exotically named disease: ehrlichiosis, babesiosis, and anaplasmosis) warrant repetition.  

There are two common types of ticks here, the benign common dog tick (apple seed-sized), and deer ticks, which are some-
times (not always) carriers of these diseases. Deer ticks are half the size of dog ticks, and lack the lattersô white "racing 
stripes" down the back. Deer tick nymphs (babies), more common this time of year, are as small as poppy seeds. Ticks attach 
to people or animals and fill with blood to 10 times their size over several days. If a tick carries Lyme (fewer than 10% do), 
the longer it stays on a person, the more likely it is to transmit it. If the tick is attached for less than 24 hours, disease rarely 
follows; most patients with Lyme disease have had a tick on for over a week. 

The disease itself causes a circular (usually over 3 inches in diameter), non-tender rash in 90%, called erythema chronicum 
migrans, which resembles a red "ringworm" rash around a red bite site or a bullôs eye, and follows the bite one to several 
weeks later. Fever, aching body and joints, and headache also occur as the rash reaches its peak and begins to fade. If not 
treated, later complications involving heart, nerves, brain, and joints can occur weeks and months later. Donôt be alarmed by 
the small mosquito bite-like red spot appearing at the site of the bite itself within a day or two; it just reflects the bite injury, 
not a Lyme infection. 

So how can you avoid these troubles? First, the most important thing is to use DEET-containing bug dope to discourage ticks 
from climbing on you. Secondly, you should check yourself and your children for ticks every day in the spring through early 
fall, after being outside. This can be hard in places difficult to see, like the back sides of your knees or trunk. I thought I'd 
grown a big skin tag behind my knee for several days until I looked with a mirror and saw it was an engorged (swollen) tick. 
And wash, or at least heat in a dryer, clothes worn outside that may or do have ticks on them. 

If you find a tick buried in your skin, it isnôt swollen, and you are pretty sure it hasn't been on for more than a couple days, 
just remove it; your chances of developing disease are very small. Slow steady pressure to pull it off usually works. Don't try 
to burn it off. Use tweezers, a leatherman, or very effective, inexpensive ñtick spoonsò (available at local stores), to pull steadi-
ly but gently for the several minutes it takes to get the tick to release. Breaking the body off, leaving the head, has some small 
residual risk of infection. If the tick is engorged and/or may have been on for several days, taking a single preventive dose of 
prescription doxycycline, will reduce your chances of getting Lyme from 3% to 0.6%.  

If you develop a ring rash around the bite site weeks later, or in a place where you weren't aware you'd been bitten, then you 
should be given a course of antibiotics for 2-3 weeks, doxycycline/tetracycline for most, amoxicillin or cefuroxime for pregnant 
women and children. The downside of the latter alternative antibiotics is that they don't also cover the rare co-infections with 
ehrlichiosis and babesiosis. You will need to see a doctor to evaluate the rash; ask for an urgent appointment. The rare late 
complications are also treated with antibiotics if proven due to Lyme by blood tests. 

Mosquitos 

Risks from mosquitos, beside their bother-someness, are very small. But we do have Eastern Equine Encephalitis virus in many 
local birds (like crows), which can be transmitted to horses (hence ñequine) and humans. Encephalitis is, like meningitis, a 
brain infection, and can be very serious. Everybody is now hearing about the Zika virus in Brazil; it could come to the Southern 
US soon carried by anopheles mosquitos, which we donôt have but may, if global warming gets worse. That mosquito also car-
ries malaria. Letôs hope they stay where they are.  Still, getting used to long sleeves and using DEET regularly would be wise. 

  

mailto:dkonion@gmail.com
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                 Guest Column  

                                     by Senator Tom Saviello  

Public Comment Period on November Referendum Questions Now Open 

Public comment is now being accepted for the wording of the citizensô initiatives ques-
tions that will appear on the November 8, 2016 Referendum Election ballot. Those 

who wish to comment on the wording may do so online at http://www.maine.gov/sos/cec/elec/upcoming/
publiccomment.html. 

Below is the name of each piece of legislation and its proposed ballot wording: 

An Act To Establish Ranked-Choice Voting 

ñDo you want to change Maine election law to allow voters to rank their choices of candidates for U.S. Senate, 
Congress, Governor, State Senate and State Representative?ò 

An Act to Raise the Minimum Wage 

ñDo you want to raise the minimum hourly wage of $7.50 to $9.00 in 2017, and in $1.00 increments up to $12 in 
2020; and to raise it for service workers who receive tips from the current rate of $3.75 to $5 in 2017, in $1.00 
increments up to $12 in 2024?ò 

An Act to Require Background Checks for Gun Sales 

ñDo you want to change Maine law to require background checks prior to the transfer of firearms between individ-
uals, with some exceptions for certain circumstances?ò 

An Act To Establish The Fund to Advance Public Kindergarten to Grade 12 Education 

ñDo you want to establish a Fund to support kindergarten through 12th grade public education by adding a 3% 
surcharge on Maine taxable income above $200,000?ò 

An Act To Legalize Marijuana 

ñDo you want to legalize the possession and use of marijuana by persons who are at least 21 years of age, allow 
state and local regulation of retail sales of marijuana, and allow state regulation of the cultivation, manufac-
ture, testing and distribution of marijuana?ò 

 
 
The full text of each proposed bill is available for viewing via the Bureau of Corporations, Elections and Commis-
sionsô Citizensô Initiatives page, along with proponent information. http://maine.gov/sos/cec/elec/citizens/
index.html  

State law requires the Secretary of State to present the question ñconcisely and intelligibly.ò He will be accepting 
public comments regarding the questionsô form and content until 5 p.m. on June 13, 2016. 

 
 
Comments will also be accepted via email, mail or in person: 

Email sos.office@maine.gov and please use ñpublic commentò and the name of the ballot question in the subject 
line 

Mail comments to the Secretary of State, Attn: Public Comment, 148 State House Station, Augusta, ME 04333-
0148 

Drop off written comments to the Office of the Secretary of State at the Nash School Building, 103 Sewall St., 2nd 
floor, Augusta, Maine. 

Following the completion of the public review period, the ballot order of the referendum questions will be deter-
mined by random drawing. This is a public proceeding and the department will announce a date and time in ad-
vance. 

 

 

mailto:sos.office@maine.gov
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Dr. Shaw Memorial Library 
contributed by Mary Anne Libby 

ñTo learn to read is to light a fire.ò  Victor Hugo 

Ready, Set, Read!  Get into the action and join the summer reading 
program at the library. This yearôs theme, Ready, Set, Read, will be filled 
with hands-on activities that include stories, movement, making healthy 
snacks, and creative crafts. Read for fun while working towards a personal 
goal, and receive rewards along the way. Everyone who signs up to read 
will be given a certificate for a free ice cream cone at Flying Pond Variety 

(thanks, as always, Matt), as well as a pass to a Sea Dogs game.  Prizes for reading will be based on pages 
or time read (your choice). Prizes will be given in increments of 200 up to 1,000. Just track your time or pag-
es, bring your reading log up to the library to show us, then pick from the appropriate basket. If a reader 
goes past 1,000, he or she can simply start all over! 

The first program will begin on Saturday, July 2nd, at 10 a.m. at the library. All other programs are Mondays 
at 4 p.m. throughout July (the 11th, 18th, and 25th).  Programs last about an hour, are free, and registration is 
not required.  Hereôs the schedule: 

July 2, Saturday, 10 a.m. Yoga with Leah Hayes. Come learn the tree, cat, cow, and dog. Creep and crawl 
and bend and stretch as Leah teaches many fun poses and moves throughout the library. If weather permits, 
we may do this outside, so dress accordingly. 

July 11, Monday, 4 p.m. Bonnets, bubbles, and baseball caps with Alice. Create a cap and then everybody 
gets to blow bubbles! 

July 18, Monday, 4 p.m. Alice Olson and Linda Smith. Create healthy snacks! Make and eat your own great 
snacks.  Bring an apron if you have one! 

July 25, Monday, 4pm. Make and decorate your own hula hoop, see a demonstration, learn some moves, and 
play some hula hoop games (bring your hula hoop to decorate if you have one). With Megan and Karen 
Woodcock. 

Sign-up for reading will begin June 20, and children may continue reading towards their goal until September 
1st.  For more information, call the library at 293-2565, or email us at DrShaw@shaw.lib.me.us . Thank you, 
Dona and Linda, for leading our annual Bird Walk. It was a blustery day, but we had some intrepid partici-
pants! And thanks to the Vienna Union Hall for co-sponsoring the Carolyn Locke poetry reading. One of her 
books was donated to the library. We are slowly building a nice (small) collection of work by Maine poets! 
 
So you can plan your summer beyond the childrenôs programming, our annual Book Sale will be held at the 
Mt. Vernon Community Center on Saturday, July 23. Please come by all the books (and movies and whatever 
else we have)! If youôd like to volunteer to help us with moving books and set up or break down, please let 
us know. 

And in early August, weôll host the annual Community Poetry Reading at the Community Center. Please set 
aside Thursday, August 4th at 7 p.m., and join us for one of our favorite evenings. I hope Pat Onion brings 
her cookies.  Nothing like enjoying a cranberry oatmeal cookie whilst listening to a neighbor recite Emily 
Dickinson. 

Weôre still planning for how we can provide services throughout the construction project next fall. Weôll keep 
you posted on whatôs happening as we go. If there are particular services or materials you feel should be of-
fered during that period, please let us know. 

I just finished Annie Barrowsô new novel, The Truth According to Us, about a young woman who joins the 
Federal Writers Project in the 1930s, moves to a town in West Virginia, and becomes acquainted with the var-
ious characters and their own struggles. Much of the story is told from the point of view of a young girl, Willa, 
who is trying to figure out her familyôs past. Now, as Roald Dahlôs character, Matilda, said:  ñIôm wondering 
what to read next.ò 
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News from the 

30 Mile River Watershed Association 

 30MRWA is gearing up for its busiest summer yet! This season will be an exciting one, with 
an expanded water quality monitoring program, our first-ever intern, and lots of new events 
(as well as all the old favorites). Read on to find out more about whatôs in store this season. 
 
Courtesy Boat Inspections Underway 
Weôve hired five staff for our Courtesy Boat Inspection (CBI) program this summer. Look for 

our CBIs at the Parker Pond and Flying Pond boat launches, as well as down on Androscoggin Lake. Although we 
have paid staff, they arenôt on duty all the time. As such, volunteer CBIs play an important role in educating boat-
ers and protecting our lakes from invasive aquatic plants. If you are interested in volunteering as a CBI this sum-
mer, please contact katie@30mileriver.org.  
 
Youth Conservation Corps  
Our Youth Conservation Corps (YCC) projects are quickly lining up for summer! We already have two booked on 
Flying Pond and one on Parker Pond, along with seven others throughout the watershed. We still have room to 
accommodate new requests, so if you are interested in learning more about our YCC program, which helps land-
owners reduce erosion and make their properties more lake-friendly, visit the YCC page on our website or call 860
-4043.  
 
Water Quality Monitoring 
The biggest addition to our programs this season is our newly expanded water quality monitoring program. In ad-
dition to coordinating Invasive Plant Patrol (IPP) teams throughout the watershed, we are now the Regional Coor-
dinator for water quality monitoring as well. Both of these programs work in partnership with the Maine Volunteer 
Lake Monitoring Program (VLMP). The goal for this season is to support the dedicated volunteer monitors of the 
region, fill in the gaps of missing data collection, and to recruit volunteers for lakes that don't yet have volunteer 
monitors.  
 
Upcoming Summer Events:  
 
July 3rd, 6th Annual Classical Meets Pop concert, 7:30 PM in Mt. Vernon, to benefit 30MRWA and the Parker 
Pond Association.  Fireworks to follow.  
 
July 8th, Invasive Plant Patrol 101. This free workshop, presented by the Volunteer Lake Monitoring 
Program, will provide all the basics for new volunteers and a great refresher for experienced ones. For more infor-
mation, contact katie@30mileriver.org. 
 
July 12th, Camp Road Maintenance Workshop at the Maine Lakes Resource Center in Belgrade. Details coming 
soon.     
 
July 14th, Loons, Eagles and Osprey on Androscoggin Lake, 5-7:30 PM, presented in partnership with the 
Kennebec Land Trust and MDIFW. This is a popular boat trip, so register early!  
 
July 30th, 8th Annual Paddle Trek.  Join for all or part of this paddle from Minnehonk Lake to Wayne Vil-
lage. Registration opens in June. 
  

For event details and more news, visit www.30mileriver.org  or call 860-4043. 
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